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April 2020
Dear Parent/Carer
I am writing to give you some further information regarding the cancellation of this year’s summer public examinations.  I know there will be many of our Year 11 students and their families, who are anxious about the uncertainty of how students will be awarded grades this summer.  Over the Easter period, further information was shared with schools by the Department for Education, clarifying this process.  Initial information suggested that only GCSE qualifications would be awarded to students in the summer.  However, the Department for Education has now clarified that they will allow students to be awarded grades for ALL examinations they were likely to have received in the summer, this includes BTEC and other vocational courses.

As directed by the Department for Education exam boards will be asking schools, who of course know their students well, to submit their judgement about the grade that they believe the student would have received if exams had gone ahead.  Schools will be asked to take into account a range of evidence and data including performance during mock exams and non-exam assessments and/or coursework.  Clear guidance on how to do this fairly and robustly has been provided to schools.  Exam boards will then combine this information with other relevant data, including student prior attainment, and use this to produce a calculated grade for each student.  This grade will be a best assessment of the work the student has put in to date.  Students will not be expected to complete any more work towards their summer GCSE qualifications as this will not be taken into account.

I believe Appleton Academy is in a strong position to make informed and accurate grade projections, as we have undertaken two mock examination periods in the last few months, which will give us evidence of improving grades for each student.  We will use the grades from these examinations, along with other recommended data, such as coursework and teacher assessed work, to inform the relevant exam boards when requested.

The government has published some information which helps us to understand how GCSE grades will be awarded, which we will provide a link to on our website.  Key points from the guidance are as follows: 

· Ofqual will consider carefully how to ensure the process is as fair as possible, which is likely to include considering measures that reflect how much progress a student would have been likely to have made at the school they are attending.
· If a student does not believe the correct process has been followed in their case they will be able to appeal. Also, if they do not feel their grade reflects their performance, they will have the opportunity to sit an exam, as soon as possible once schools open again.  Students will also have the option to sit their exams in summer 2021.
The situation is far from ideal, however, due to the school closures there really are very few options.  I hope the process is fair and reasonable, and enables your child to access the next step in their education or careers.  As an Academy, we will put pressure on the exam boards and Ofqual to ensure that everyone is treated fairly throughout this process.

FURTHER GUIDANCE - WHEN YOU RECEIVE YOUR GRADES

Please DO NOT CONTACT US about your grades – and certainly do not contact your teachers about what grade they are going to submit for you.  At this stage, they are working through a long process to ensure the grades they allocate are fair.  All submitted grades will be moderated by the Head of Secondary, the Executive Head and the Trust to ensure that we have followed a fair and robust process in awarding grades.  Furthermore, the guidance from the Department for Education states that we are not allowed to share those grades with you once they have been submitted.  This is because they are then subject to further moderation and possible changes at a national level, which means the grades submitted by Appleton Academy for students may still change and will not be finalised until results day in August 2020.

As I’m sure you will appreciate there is a complex and very large process to be undertaken and many factors that have to be considered before the examining bodies will publish grades.  Grades will be published on Thursday August 20th 2020, the usual exam results day and we will provide more information on how to collect these nearer the time.  With that said, we do still feel that it is vital that students in Year 11 continue to work over the period of the closure.  Although this is not leading to any final GCSE examinations, not only is it important to maintain good study habits for whatever your next steps may be but if you decide that you want to re-sit your examinations early in the new academic year (because you are not happy with the grades you have been awarded), then the continuation of your studies is important.  We are still happy to support you with any work you may be doing.  If you are applying to do A Level courses please let us know via email which courses you are going to study and we will provide study links through the Appleton revision website to support your next steps.

It is not yet clear how sixth form colleges and universities will complete admissions processes.  However, with the possibility of entrance exams or aptitude tests it is important that students do all they can to be prepared for their future studies.  If you have not yet submitted your application for college and did not speak to Mrs Impagliazzo in the few days before school was closed, could you please make sure you contact her via email to arrange to receive support:  Suzanne.Impagliazzo@ckcareers.org.uk.  We know that some students have applied for apprenticeships and due to the current climate these may not be viable in September.  We would, therefore, suggest that those students also contact our Careers Advisor using this same email address to discuss possible alternative options.

YEAR 11 FINAL GOODBYE
Once the Academy has fully re-opened, we will look at holding an event at which Year 11 leavers can come together and mark their time with us in a much more celebratory fashion than we managed in March due to our enforced closure.  We will share more information with you when we have it.  If students would like to donate any uniform, PE Kit or revision guides once the Academy re-opens, we would be very grateful.   We can organise for these to be collected once we are running more normally.

I know this is a time of great worry for you and your children and we are all in completely unchartered territory.  How this situation develops is completely uncertain but it is important that, as the virus enters a critical phase and infection risk is at its highest, you take the necessary steps to prevent it spreading more quickly. 

Please follow government advice and stay indoors as much as possible and practice social distancing when you do have to go out.  Although this is difficult, it is vital if we are to keep everyone safe.  There are a great many people in the community who are vulnerable to infection and will face severe problems if they contract the virus.  The death and casualty rates in the UK are climbing rapidly and this is because, in some cases, people are not listening to the guidance that the government has issued and repeats daily.  If we all do our part and follow this guidance, the risk is lower.  I know I can count on your support to do what matters most.

I want all of our students and families to come out of this unusual period intact, healthy and ready to face the challenge of moving on to the next period of our lives.  With your support, I know we can help the fight against Coronavirus.

I wish you all well for the coming months.  I will do my best to keep you updated as and when there is more information to share with you.

In the meantime, my very best wishes.
Yours faithfully
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Mrs Garlick
Head of Secondary
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